
Report to Executive Agenda 
Item:

Meeting Date: 10th December 2018
Portfolio: Culture, Leisure and Heritage
Key Decision: Yes: Recorded in the Notice 
Within Policy and 
Budget Framework YES
Public / Private Public

Title: TULLIE HOUSE BUSINESS PLAN 2019/20 2021/22
Report of: DEPUTY CHIEF EXECUTIVE
Report Number: CS 35/18

Purpose / Summary:
This report introduces the Tullie House Museum and Art Gallery Trust 2019 - 2022 
Business Plan. 

The purpose of this report is to allow consideration of the Business Plan in order that the 
Council may in due course agree core funding for the Trust. This is in line with Section 5 of 
the Partnership Agreement between the Council and Tullie House Trust. The Section 
states that the Business Plan submitted by the Trust to the City Council should be used as 
the basis for agreeing future years funding.
In addition to the Tullie House Trust Business Plan, this report also includes an action plan 
which demonstrates how Tullie House Trust will deliver its eight strategic objectives which 
underpin its two strategic aims of financial sustainability and community engagement 
(Appendix 1) and the Tullie House Trust staffing structure (Appendix 2).

Recommendations:

The Executive are asked to:

1. Consider the Tullie House Business Plan (2019-2021) and action plan and refer
this on to Full Council for their views.

2. Consider the proposals made by the Tullie House Board for core funding from the
year 2020/21 as at page 15 of the Business Plan whilst taking into account the
resolutions from the Health and Wellbeing Scrutiny Panel of 15/11/18.

3. Having considered the Business Pan and core funding proposals made by the
Board, make a recommendation to Full Council (8th January 2019) on the level of
core grant to be provided in 2020/21 and the indicative levels for 2021-22 and
2022-23.



Tracking 
Executive: 10th December 2018 
Scrutiny Panel: 15th November 2018 
Council: 8th January 2019 



1. BACKGROUND

1.1  The Council on 14th December 2010 approved the principle of establishing a new 
Charitable Trust to run the Tullie House Museum and Art Gallery. Tullie House 
Museum and Art Gallery transferred from Carlisle City Council to a new, 
independent, charitable company on 5th May 2011.  

1.2  The partnership agreement between Tullie House Trust and Carlisle City Council 
states that the core funding for future years grant from the Council to the Trust is set 
following consideration of a business plan submitted annually by the end of 
October. 

1.3 The Partnership Agreement states that core funding should be agreed for a three 
year period (covered by a Business Plan submitted annually). 

1.4 This report presents the Tullie House Business Plan for the period 2019 through to 
2021. 

1.5 In 2016, Carlisle City Council and the Tullie House Trust took part in a Local 
Government Association funded Proactivity Programme and appointed specialist 
consultants Roseangle to review the sustainability and potential future funding 
requirement of the Tullie House Museum and Art Gallery 

1.6  Since the production of the Roseangle report in 2017, Carlisle City Council and 
Tullie House Trust representatives have met on several occasions to discuss how 
the recommendations of the Roseangle report could be implemented and how this 
could help reduce reliance on core funding from Carlisle City Council. 

1.7  At present the core funding grant from the City Council is agreed to remain the 
same up to the end of 2019/20. No reductions in the funding will occur in 2019/20 
and up to £300,000 reduction will come in to effect from 2020/21 (as resolved at 

Plan). 

2.0 CORE GRANT 

2.1 The Core Grant referred to in the Tullie House Trust Business Plan (Page 15, Point 
7.1.) represents the financial support offered to the Tullie House Trust on annual 
basis to assist the Trust to operate. The Council has reduced this grant since the 
commencement of the Tullie House Trust in May 2011. The reduction of the grant 
has been broadly in line with the saving requirements placed on other services 
within the auth  control. The table overleaf demonstrates these reductions over 
time. To give the Trust certainty during this period the Council agreed to hold the 
core grant between the years 2013-15 and 2016-2020. 



2011/12 2012/13 2013/14 2014/15 2015/16 2016/17 2017/18 2018/19 2019/20 
Core Grant 
(Base
funding 
before 
inflation) 

1,314,420 1,256,420 1,198,420 1,198,420 948,420 734,420 734,420 734,420 734,420 

Inflation 0 18,161 37,003 47,034 80,438 77,696 89,301 118,130 118,130
*

Services 
(HR/Payroll
/ICT) 

0 0 0 0 13,294 22,388 72,480 82,498 82,498* 

Revised 
Base
Funding 

1,314,420 1,274,581 1,235,423 1,245,454 1,042,152 834,504 896,201 935,048 935,048 

*Still to be updated, agreed and calculated for 2019/20

2.2 Page 15 of the Business Plan provides a counter-
reduction: £100,000 in 2020/21 and an extra £50k in each of the following two 
years.  This proposal reduction would place budget pressures on the Council of 
£200,000 in 2020/21, £150,000 in 2021/22 and £100,000 in 2022/23 (based on the 
full reduction of £300,000 as is included in the Medium Term Financial Plan). 

2.3 -
based on the above counter-proposal. If the full £300,000 reduction was to occur in 
2020/21 sufficient free reserves (not designated or restricted to use) are in place to 
mitigate the impact of this full reduction. Tullie House Trust are budgeted to have 
free reserves of £347,000 in 2020/21. An extra £200,000 core grant reduction (up to 
the £300,000 included in the Medium Term Financial Plan) would still leave 
£147,000 of free reserves and a further £137,000 of other designated reserves. 
However, free reserves would reduce to £6,000 in 2021/22 with the full £300,000 
reduction being applied.  It is therefore considered that the Council has no need to 
profile the reduction over three years. 

2.4  In the light of the Tullie House Trust Business Plan, the Executive will now need to 
agree the level of core grant for the 2020/21 and 2021/22 budget years at its 
meeting 10th December 2018 and recommend this core grant to Full Council 8th

January 2019. 

3. PROPOSALS

None



4. CONSULTATION 

4.1 (15/11/18) on the 
proposed Business Plan were sought ahead of consideration of the plan by 
Executive. 

5. CONCLUSION AND REASONS FOR RECOMMENDATIONS 

5.1  The recommendations allow this report, the associated Business Plan, and core 
funding to be approved in line with the Partnership agreement.

6. CONTRIBUTION TO THE CARLISLE PLAN PRIORITIES 

6.1 We will develop vibrant sports, arts and cultural facilities, showcasing the City of   

Note: in compliance with section 100d of the Local Government (Access to 
Information) Act 1985 the report has been prepared in part from the following 
papers: 

CORPORATE IMPLICATIONS/RISKS: 

LEGAL The agreement between the Council and Tullie House Museum & Arts Gallery 
Trust requires that, as part of the grant funding process, the Trust submit a business plan 
for approval which both parties must use their best endeavours to agree by no later than 31 
December of each year.  In February, the Council approves its budget for 2019/20, as per 
normal, the following two years grant is indicative only.

FINANCE The MTFP assumes provision for the core funding of the Tullie House Trust in 
accordance with the Partnership and Funding agreement and includes reductions in core 
funding which have been previously agreed. In line with standard procedures, further work 
is required in respect of the inflation calculation for 2019/20.  From 2020/21 the MTFP 
assumes a recurring saving to the grant payable to Tullie House; this has been assumed at 
up to £300,000 following receipt of a jointly commissioned report.

EQUALITY Contained within the Tullie House Trust Business Plan 2019-2022. 

INFORMATION GOVERNANCE None

Contact Officer: Darren Crossley Ext:  7120 
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EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE
HEALTH AND WELLBEING SCRUTINY PANEL

HELD ON 15 NOVEMBER 2018
                                                                                                                                                                                                       

HWSP.70/18 TULLIE HOUSE BUSINESS PLAN 2019/20 – 2020/21

The Deputy Chief Executive submitted report CS.34/18 which included the Tullie House Museum 
and Art Gallery 2019 – 2021 Business Plan.   

Mr Smith (Tullie House) stated that Tullie House was a wonderful asset for the city and that its 
Trustees were determined to maximise its potential.  The Business Plan was founded on two core 
principles: financial stability and community engagement, that were key to the ongoing 
development of the development of the facility.  

Mr Smith provided a summary of the various partnerships that Tullie House had formed and their 
joint bids for funding and their allocations, details of which were provided in the Business Plan.   In 
addition to seeking external funding through grants, the Tullie House Trust (the Trust) also aimed 
to increase its income by expanding the number of visitors to the facility.  He appreciated the 
Council’s position regarding the financial support it provided to the Museum, however, it was his 
view that a slower, more phased reduction of the Council’s Core Grant Funding, from 2021, as set 
out in the report, would enable the Trust more time to absorb the loss of the funding and find 
sustainable ways in which to replace it.  

Mr Mackay explained that the Museum had identified three areas of focus: the delivery of 
community engagement projects (supported by Arts Council England funding) which it was hoped 
would attract younger audiences to the Museum; Project Tullie which would set out the blue-print 
for the Museum for the coming 10 – 15 years, including the provision and layout of public gallery 
space, and; how to absorb the reduction in Core Grant funding from the Council.  

The Museum had latterly become a more outward looking organisation and in addition to forming 
partnerships for the purposes of applying for grant monies, it had also developed links nationally 
and internationally with other museums.  Such links would allow Tullie House to share items from 
its collection and receive items for display from collections held in institutions such as the British 
Museum.  It was hoped that the accessibility of items of national and international significance 
would lift visitor numbers.    The profile of Tullie House was increasing with visits from key figures in 
Arts Council England, and the Trust hoped such interactions meant awareness of the Museum 
would continue to increase.  

The Chairman invited the Deputy Chief Executive to comment on the Business Plan.

The Deputy Chief Executive considered that the report and Business Plan allowed the Panel to 
review the previous year and to consider the future, particularly the Council’s Core Funding Grant, 
as part of its agreement with the Trust.  He noted that the Council’s had undertaken an agreement 
with the Trust for a period of three years, and asked Members to consider the Council’s and the 
Trust’s proposals for future core funding arrangements, in the context of the Council’s Budget, 
Members’ attention was drawn to the recommendations set out at the front of the report.



The Leader added that Tullie House was extremely important asset to the city, and that in seeking 
to alter the level of core funding it provided, the Council did not wish to destabilise the facility. That 
city was recognised for its visitor economy which Tullie House contributed to, furthermore, the 
Trust’s plans for the future, particularly Project Tullie were cause for excitement.   

In considering the report Members raised the following comments and questions:

What plans did the Trust have for marketing Carlisle as a desirable place to visit?

Mr Mackay explained that as part of the development of Project Tullie, work had been undertaken 
with consultants to find appropriate narratives relating to Borderlands, The Border City and City of 
the Lakes in an attempt to set out the city’s unique identity as a selling point.

The Leader added that government had not yet indicated an outcome to the Borderlands Growth 
Deal Submission, therefore it was important that Tullie House was not reliant on such funding.  

Mr Smith indicated that the most likely source of funding for Project Tullie was the Heritage Lottery 
Fund, with whom early dialogue had been positive.  

A Member requested a breakdown of visitor figures to Tullie House.

Mr Mackay stated that in 2017/18 there had been 240,000 visitors to Tullie House, and that number 
was on course to increase in 2018/19.  International visitors had made up 6% of attendees in 
2017/18 and the Museum had a target to increase that number to 9% in 2018/19.  He added that 
there was potential to grow the numbers of local people visiting the museum, as numbers had been 
in decline in recent years.  

A Member commented that the funding and partnership links the Trust had formed were 
encouraging, he asked what plans were in place to raise awareness of Tullie House and increase 
visitor numbers.  

Mr Mackay responded that the number of visitors to the site was growing, and that data analysis of 
those attending was being carried out.  He further noted that the ticket price offers had been 
improved, enabling purchasers to use one ticket for multiple visits over a year.  The collection loans 
from partnership organisations, particularly those from China which were due to be exhibited in 
2020 were expected to generate significant interest.  He recognised the importance of increasing 
visitor numbers to support the long term sustainability of Tullie House. 

The Chairman asked whether the Tullie Card was still available for purchase. 

Mr Mackay explained that the Tullie Card had been replaced with an annual ticket which was able 
to be purchased for adults at a price of £10, children were able to access the facility for free.  

The Chairman responded that £10 was a very small fee, and inquired whether it could be 
increased.

Mr Smith agreed that charges were the mostly likely source of revenue growth, as in his view, the 
retail and food outlets at Tullie House had limited income potential, he stated that charges for 
children would be kept under review.  



The Panel discussed the collections held in storage at the Museum.  Mr Smith noted that the Trust 
had submitted two grant applications for monies to create exhibition space to display the Museum’s 
nationally important clothing collection, such alterations to the internal layout of the Museum were 
the forerunner to Project Tullie.  

The Chairman questioned why items were held in storage rather than on display.

Mr Mackay explained items were held in storage as there wasn’t sufficient display space within the 
public areas of the Museum.  It was normal practice for museums to have held collections some of 
which were rotated as part of a programme of exhibitions, others were retained for research 
purposes as they were not of sufficient quality to be publicly displayed.  

Did the Trust have plans to increase internal revenue by improving the food offer to 
customers?

Mr Smith confirmed that income from the sale of food had decreased in recent years, and that the 
contractor had not delivered the type of service that the Trust had been looking for.  The matter 
had become a focus of attention for the Museum’s management who were monitoring the service.  
However, longer term changes to the offer would occur as part of Project Tullie, therefore no 
significant changes were planned in the short term.

Mr Mackay added day to day monitoring of the service was being carried out and that the menu 
had been changed recently as well as improvements to the customer service provided.  

The Member responded that he considered catering to be an essential aspect of the Museum’s 
business, as it was part of the customer experience while at the facility.  He applauded the Trust’s 
securing of internationally significant exhibitions such as the Chinese artefacts planned for display 
in 2020, he asked what plans the Trust had to secure major paintings for display on a more regular 
basis.

Mr Smith responded that the Trust would relish the opportunity of regularly displaying paintings by 
major artists, and noted that in the coming 18 months works be three artist of national significance 
would be displayed at Tullie House.  Whilst such offerings would increase visitor numbers, it was 
important to recognise that exhibitions by individual artists were likely to have limited range of 
appeal, therefore it was important to have a broad range of offer.  

The Member commented that he was pleased the matter was being looked at.  

What plans did the Trust have to engage the attention of people in the north-west who did 
not have access to the internet?

Mr Mackay stated that it was very challenging, as there was a lot of competition in the cultural 
sector to engage people’s leisure time, therefore it was important that Trust’s marketing was 
confident.  He noted that 60% of visitors lived within an hour’s drive of Tullie House, and 40% came 
from further afield. 

Mr Smith added it was a matter the Trust gave regular consideration to.  The new crossing on 
Castle Way had increased footfall to Tullie House, especially during the “Weeping Window” poppy 
display at the Castle.   As Project Tullie developed it would provide an opportunity for the public to 
engage in future plans for the museum.  



The Panel discussed developments in the vicinity of Tullie House; the Fratry project at the 
Cathedral and the location of relocation of Edinburgh Woollen Mill to the city centre and that 
opportunities that may arise for the Museum as a result.  

The Chairman thanked Mr Mackay and Mr Smith for their attendance at the meeting. 

The Panel adjourned at 11:10am and reconvened at 11:15am

In response to a question from the Chairman regarding the possibility of engaging another food 
provider at Tullie House, the Deputy Chief Executive detailed the current position in relation to the 
contract with the existing provider, which was nearing its term. 

A Member noted the Trust had submitted a counter-proposal for the level of core funding the 
Council would provide in the coming three years (paragraph 2.3 of the report), he asked 
whether the Council was happy to accept that proposal.

The Leader stated that the Council was considering the matter, he cautioned that were the Trust’s 
proposal to be accepted, the Council would need to make an additional £100,000 savings from 
elsewhere within its budget.  The Executive had yet to finalise its Budget proposals, therefore the 
Panel’s consideration of the Business Plan were very important.

The Member commented that were the Panel to put emphasis on the Trust’s proposal, it would 
need to take into account the need for the Council to balance its own budget.  

The Leader explained that the Trust’s Business Plan was not complete, however, it had assured 
the Council it could guarantee the financial proposals put forward. In the event of increased income 
receipts, would be able to accommodate additional reductions in its Core Grant Funding.  In order 
to manage its budget properly, the Council’s MTFP needed to based on realistic proposals.  

A Member felt that customers were crucial to the success of any business, he asked how 
sustainable the Trust’s plans to increase visitor numbers were.

The Leader noted the work done to make the city a short break destination, and the potential 
opportunities to link with other cultural providers in the city.  

The Panel discussed the potential for advertising Tullie House on national train services. 

A Member commented that there had been a lot of focus on increasing income, it was his 
view that the Trust should also seek to reduce its costs, he asked whether the Council was 
confident that the Trust had the capacity to sufficiently increase its income.

The Leader advised that the Trust had a number of ideas for increasing income and reducing 
costs.  He further noted that the Board was increasingly made up of new members who brought 
fresh ideas and a different focus.  

The Deputy Chief Executive reminded Members of the recommendations set out in the report, 
stating that the Panel was asked to form a view on the proposals for the core funding of Tullie 
House.  He added that in addition to the core funding grant, the Council had a number of Service 
Level Agreements with the Trust which, overall, totalled approximately £900,000 of funding.  He 



directed the Panel to consider the Trust’s funding proposal in comparison to that set out by the 
Council in its MTFP.  

The Chairman responded that he felt the annual ticket price was too low, and suggested it be 
increased to £15, he also considered it would be beneficial for the Trust to increase its marketing. 

The Deputy Chief Executive suggested that the Panel consider requesting that future Business 
Plans provide more detail relating to the Trust’s future plans, as opposed to context setting.

A Member commented that he was pleased to hear about the Trust’s increasing access to grant 
funding, and felt that the organisation was heading in the right direction.  He was sympathetic to 
the Trust’s proposal for its core funding grant settlement and hoped that the Council would be able 
to view it sympathetically.  However, he appreciated the impact accepting the Trust’s proposal 
would have on the Council’s Budget, as it would require further savings to be made.  A number of 
Members expressed their support for this view.  

Another Member considered that the implementation of the Business Plan should be monitored in 
future to ascertain whether the increased incomes the Trust anticipated were realised.  

RESOLVED – 1) That the Panel were sympathetic to the Tullie House Trust’s proposal in relation 
to the level of its core grant funding; however, it recognised accepting the proposal would mean 
additional savings would be required in the Council’s Budget.

2) That the implementation of the Business Plan be monitored to ascertain whether the increased 
incomes the Trust anticipated were realised.

3) That the Tullie House Business Plan 2019 – 2021 report (CS.34/18) be noted.


